
New Path Foundation 
 

Meeting of the Board of Directors 
 

Thursday March 28, 2019 - 2:00 p.m.  – Barrie Common Roof, Boardroom 
                                            

Present:   Betty Ann Lewis Bill Forster  Maureen Armstrong  
 
Teleconference: James Thomson Bill Macdonald Jeff Schreiter   

Carol Stevenson Paul Pratt   Jim Gerhart 
Jenn Thompson – Agat Laboratories 

 
Regrets:   Teresa Snelgrove Fiona Schreiter Mike Smith  

Glen Newby 
   
James called the meeting to order at 2:05 p.m.  Maureen confirmed quorum.   
 
Soil Testing – James welcomed Jenn Thompson and noted a summarized and more user friendly 
report will be sent out shortly. 
 
Jenn summarized the Phase 1 Environmental Assessment.  She noted that the land in the north 
east corner was historically farm land used for orchards and the building was used for canning.  The 
orchards are flagged as a potential hazard due to pesticide use.  The soil tests showed detectable 
levels of pesticides and arsenic.  The only item above the standard is arsenic.  However, because 
this property is zoned commercial, these levels are deemed acceptable and are not considered a 
huge risk, unless we change the zoning to residential or parkland. If we decide, down the road, that 
we want to change the zoning to residential, we would have to remove the soil (estimate top 20 
centimetres) in order to meet acceptable standards and obtain a clearance certificate that standards 
have been met. 
 
Questions were raised and answered. 

 it was confirmed that the property is on town water, so there is no need to test the water 

 it was confirmed that soil samples are deemed acceptable under current zoning and as long 
as no one comes in contact with the soil there is no urgency to remediate the soil  

 this is not an isolated incident as the Collingwood area has historically been used for 
Orchards 

 it would be considered more sensitive if we were to rent space out to a Day Care 

 there is no need to notify the Town of Collingwood of the testing results 

 a change in ownership would not trigger any questions by the Town 

 it is okay to build on the property without raising any flags, as long as the building is for 
commercial use 

 the soil results will not affect our insurance because we are not changing the zoning or 
usage of the property 

 
Action:  Jennifer has sent James a lit of property uses and asked that we review to ensure we will 
be using the property for the purpose in which it is zoned. 
 
Action:  James will follow up on a ball park figure to remove the soil (in case we decide to change 
zoning or usage in future). 
 
Action:  James will confirm if the former well and septic have been closed off. 
 
Financing – James is waiting for formal documentation from RBC underwriters (mortgage and 
amortization period).  Jason from RBC has committed 2.3 million at the rate of 3.95%.  The property 
purchase is 1.5 million and RBC is allowing an additional $800,000 to cover the leaseholds.  James 



  

 

noted we probably will not need the full 2.3 million as the partners have committed to cover 
approximately $500,000 in leaseholds, which leaves 1.8 million, which is what we have budgeted 
for.  Once we receive the funding for leaseholds from the partners, these funds can be used to pay 
down the cost of the property.  James noted there are no issues in terms of our ability to pay the 
mortgage. 
 
Decision:  It was agreed to wait until we receive the formal numbers from the bank and what the 
monthly mortgage payment will be.  Once received, James will plug in the numbers and send out to 
the Board for an email vote. If we don’t have this by March 31st, James will request an extension. 
 
Meeting Adjourned: meeting adjourned at 3:00 pm 
 
 
____________________________               
Bill Macdonald          
Chair           

 
March 28, 2019  


